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Attachment 1

STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2009-10 Academic Year

Meeting #2

Friday, December 4, 2009

8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Chavez, Denila, Garcia, Gonzalez (9:05 a.m.), Jaime, Hata, Kearney, Rice, Rodriguez, Soni, Stout, Taylor
Members Absent: None
Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez

Guests Present: Jesse Ramirez, Dave Edwards

1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:45 a.m. He welcomed committee members and asked them to introduce themselves.

2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The minutes of the November 6, 2009 meeting were reviewed. Chavez moved, Stout seconded to approve the agenda for today’s meeting and the minutes of the November 6, 2009 meeting. The motion passed unanimously (12-0-0).

3. Request to Adjust Fees for Student Orientation, Advising, Registration Program. Ramirez said that SOAR was requesting an increase in the fees for the one-day and overnight workshops. The program has made cuts to keep the fees low while maintaining quality service. It is now at the point where the experience will be compromised this coming year. The last expense that can be cut is staff, which currently numbers 26 advisors for 225-250 students. There has not been a fee increase since 2000. The current fees are $55 for the one-day workshop and $115 for the overnight program; the request is to raise the fees to $70 and $140, respectively.
Taylor asked if the SOAR workshops are mandatory. Ramirez said they are mandatory for all newly admitted students. Students may choose whether they want to attend the one-day or the overnight program.

Chavez asked if there is a fee waiver for low income students. Ramirez said there isn’t one, but the program works with students to arrange payment after financial aid payments begin.
Stout asked if this information on delaying payment is available in written form to students. Ramirez said that the SOAR website states that if students have concerns, the program will work with them. Usually five to 10 students are in this situation each summer.

Kearney asked about the relationship between SOAR and undergraduate academic advising. Ramirez said that academic advising has not provided staff support in the past, but he expects more collaboration between the two areas for summer 2010.

Chavez asked if students have been notified of the fee increase. Ramirez said they haven’t; the fee amount has been listed on the website as “to be announced.” The amount will be announced in March 2010.

Soni asked how the minimum and maximum figures in the “Calculation of Fee Level” in Attachment 2 were determined. Ramirez said the program proposed a five percent increase from year one (2010) to year two (2011). 
Soni asked why the cost for student assistants rose so much last year. Ramirez said the program had been told to expect 5,500 students, but 5,996 signed up; 5,500 students are expected by the university to enroll for 2010. Soni asked why costs are expected to increase if the number of summer 2010 students is expected to go down. Ramirez said the program has been working beyond its means; it has been in the red for years. Also, usually more students than expected participate.
Stout asked what the cost of tuition will be for next year. Robinson said we don’t know what amount the trustees will set. Stout said with tuition and fees increasing, he wondered what the students’ reaction will be.

Gonzalez arrived at the meeting at 9:05 a.m.

Chavez asked how our student orientation program compares in price to those of other CSUs. Ramirez said our fee is significantly lower. San Luis Obispo charges close to $300; San Diego State charges $200-225 for a two-day session. They also are mandatory programs.

Rodriguez asked how long a $70 fee would sustain the workshops at an adequate level of programming. Ramirez said they are hoping to not make another fee request for eight to 10 years. The program is always being evaluated so that adjustments may be made to get the most from the money available.

Chavez asked what would be the impact on the program if the fee was kept at the current amount. Ramirez said the number of student staff would be cut. Also, some adjustments would also be made in SOAR publications.
Robinson asked what kind of feedback the program receives from students. Ramirez said students are asked to evaluate the program and the results are always positive. The number one concern of students is if they will be comfortable and connected to the campus; they feel very positive about this. Students also feel they are well prepared after the workshops.

Robinson asked if the overnight programs are filled. Ramirez said they are filled to capacity.

Soni asked if there is any doubt that the program is beneficial. Robinson asked the students on the committee to respond; those who attended the workshops had a good experience.
Ramirez said that many significant changes have been made to the program since 2007. The advisors make sure students get what they need. The emphasis before was strictly academic advising; now more information is shared about getting to know the campus and the social aspects of campus life.

Kearney asked about the statement on the last page of the request, “We finally ask that we have the ability to raise these new rates no more than 5 percent a year to cover the increasing cost each year of supplies, services, facilities, etc.” Robinson said that since a fee range is no longer allowed, the program would have to submit another request for an increase to this committee.
Kearney said she would prefer a request to cover actual costs.

Jaime asked if the committee may view a breakdown of the program’s expenses. Robinson said the committee perhaps should have the program come to this committee annually with its financial information. We can also look at the year-end balance in the annual report.

Gonzalez asked if $60 would be enough to run the program and retain quality. Ramirez said $65 would be more appropriate to maintain the program as it is.

Gonzalez asked what Ramirez sees as being “hit” if the fee is insufficient. Ramirez said the number of SOAR advisors would be reduced. 
Taylor said it would be better to cut the planner and other tangibles. Ramirez said they hope to offer the planner, but it is one of the possible cuts.
Soni asked how much the program is in deficit now. Robinson said Student Services covers any deficit; the university cannot operate in “the red.” Soni asked if the deficit will be compensated with the fee increase. Robinson said it will not be.

Jaime asked who will decide what will be cut if this committee approves a fee of $60. Ramirez said that the director of SOAR, Ken Kelly, will make these decisions, in consultation with Robinson and AVP/Dean of Students Mike Hostetler.

Chavez inquired about the impact of the cuts on programming. Ramirez said ice cream socials and pizza parties have been cut; programs are close to the “bare bones.” Ramirez added that facilities management and other costs also figure in to the expenses.

Gonzalez asked if the program will be able to manage with fewer advisors. Ramirez said it will.

Soni said he figured that costs per student have increased 20 percent or more in the “Calculation of Fee Level.”
Chavez moved, Denila seconded to adjust the one-day Student Orientation, Advising and Registration program fee to $62. 
Chavez said the original request was too high and that $62 should cover the expected costs.

The motion to adjust the one-day SOAR fee passed (7-3-3). Robinson abstained from the vote.
The committee took a short break at 9:50 a.m.

Rice left the meeting at 9:50 a.m.

The committee discussed the request to increase the fee for the overnight SOAR program.

Some committee members said they are not as concerned about the fee for this program as it is not mandatory (students have the option to take the one-day workshop).
Kearney said the request is not as big an increase as the one-day workshop, but she would like it to mirror what it costs.

Robinson said it may be best to do an annual analysis of the program so we may determine if the fee is set at an appropriate amount, especially considering the current economic conditions.

Rodriguez asked if additional staff would be hired for the overnight program. Ramirez said no, that the same staff will work both programs – one-day and overnight.

Committee members questioned the amount of the increase in the wages for student assistants. Ramirez said a five percent increase was calculated.

Chavez moved, Gonzalez seconded to increase the overnight SOAR program fee to $130.
Chavez asked if financial aid covers the cost of the program. Taylor said it does not.

Stout asked why $130 was suggested as the fee if the cost per student is $128. Chavez said he used the same logic as his motion for the one-day fee increase; there is built in protection for more students.

Taylor said she would like to see more social aspects of the program restored.

Robinson asked if some social interaction activities could be added. Ramirez said he believes so.

Chavez amended the motion to raise the overnight SOAR fee to $130 and have SOAR representatives present an income/expense report to the committee on both the one-day and overnight programs at the first meeting of this committee in the fall.
The motion to raise the overnight SOAR program fee to $130 and to have SOAR representatives provide an income/expense report at the committee’s first fall meeting passed (9-1-2). Robinson abstained from the vote.
4. CPI Adjustment to Student Body Center Fee. Edwards reviewed the referendum for the Student Recreation and Wellness Center (SRWC) that was passed in February 2007. One of the provisions of the referendum was that a CPI adjustment be made every three years, beginning from the date of passage. Edwards said the SRC fee was not a new fee, but an expansion of the USU fee. The fee is currently $50 for fall and spring; $37 for summer. When the referendum passed, the fee was to be an additional $110 in fall and spring, and an additional $83 in summer. Edwards said the request for the CPI adjustment is being made now so that the fee may be set for fall 2010. The CPI adjustment is 4.89 percent, an increase of $7.82 for fall and spring (rounded up to $8.00) and an increase of $5.87 for summer (rounded up to $6.00).
Gonzalez asked what the consequences would be if the CPI adjustment was not made. Edwards said there would be significant challenges for the ASI and USU, with possible cuts to programs and work force reductions.
Taylor said the campus has the obligation to meet bond commitments to make bond payments, etc.

Soni asked if the bond payment is a fixed amount. Taylor said the payment fluctuates within $10,000 each year; we have the bond payment schedule from the beginning of the 25-year bond.

Chavez asked if the increase will cover or balance the budget. Edwards said it will cover much of the budget, although adjustments have been made in the design of the building and cuts are anticipated.

Garcia asked if the difference between the CPI adjustment and the rounded up amount will go to the SRWC. Edwards said it will.

Robinson asked if a SRWC fee amount has been established for faculty, staff and alumni. Edwards said an amount hasn’t been approved yet, but it will probably be 133 percent of the student fee. The USU board will wait until the SRWC student fee is approved before setting the fee for others.
Chavez noted that the fee for non-students places the amount above that of local gyms. Edwards said that long-time gym members probably do have lower membership fees, but the SRWC will be competitive with neighborhood gyms.

Robinson asked who the non-campus members would be. Edwards said they would be alumni and spouses / domestic partners of faculty and staff.
Eckhous asked if the financial analysis in Attachment 3 includes the increase. Edwards said it does not. Eckhous asked how much the fee increase would generate. Edwards said it would be just over $400,000. Soni noted that would cover most of the deficit. Edwards said it would, although additional cuts will be necessary.

Gonzales noted that this is an informational item and asked what this committee’s role is. Robinson said we are to ask questions, to make sure nothing “falls through the cracks.” The request will go to the president; no motion is required.
Soni said the USU board should consider variable costs for faculty and staff; more are likely to join if the fee is lower.

Eckhous asked why personnel expenses show an increase of over 20 percent from the original pro forma to Year 1. Edwards said that since the pro forma there have been increases in pay and benefits, as well as adjustments to the design that will require additional staff for service centers and programming. Taylor said the pro forma was a “guesstimate,” and as the design progressed, positions have had to be “tweaked.”

5. Student Fee Activity Update. The committee agreed to move this agenda item to the next committee meeting.

6. Discussion / Adjournment. Robinson thanked committee members for their dedication and service.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:35 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez, Student Services

(These minutes were approved on March 5, 2010.)

